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Monmouth Branch

May 2006

From the Co-Presidents

Lila Blum and Marilyn Van Ausdall
We are winding down our official branch activities for the year, but the Presidents still have a “last word” which prompts this May edition of “The Initiative.”

Our last branch meeting in March featured a very informative program on the topic of bullying in schools which was presented by members Jan DeYoung, Ruth Wright, and Vicki Young.  The Review Atlas published a comprehensive article about this presentation on March 23, written by Hayley Kessler, a staff reporter who attended our meeting.  We are proud to have such fine publicity, and we thank Jan, Ruth, and Vicki for their efforts and for their dedication to this important topic. We also thank the hostesses, Cyndi Fisher and Vicki Young, for the fine refreshments.  (Yes, Vicki did double duty that night!)
We were also in the news on April 7 when the newspaper carried a story about the Women’s History Month Essay Contest with a picture of the essay winners.  Many thanks to Nancy Buban who conducted the contest in the area schools, read and re-read many essays, and also took the picture and wrote the article for the newspaper.  Good job, Nancy.

At this time we want to express our appreciation to our outgoing officers, Treasurer Donna Sproston and Program VP Ronda Willhardt, who have served us well for the past two years.  They have contributed so much to the success of our branch.  And now we present our new slate of officers:

For 2006-2008

Program Vice President: Nancy Buban
Treasurer: Shirley Dadonna
For 2006-2007
President-elect: Ronda Willhardt

The President-elect will take office as President in 2007.

Please join us at 6 p.m. on May 15 at the Soda Works as we celebrate the completion of a great year and generate program and activity ideas for next year.  The cost is $9 and will be paid to Soda Works that evening.  Please contact Ronda Willhardt to RSVP by Wednesday, May 10.  Her home number is: 734-5753, or email rwillhardt@yahoo.com.
Please see more about program planning in a separate article in this newsletter. An official branch program planning meeting will be held on Thursday, June 15, 7:00 p.m., at Lila's house, 1511 East Broadway.
 
Adelante! Book Discussion Group
Vicki Young

Our May 11 discussion will be on Alice Munro's Runaway: Stories, a collection of eight short stories about betrayal and love between friends, men and women, and parents and children.
The book discussion will take place at the home of Estelle Barnes, 502 College Manor. Please bring book ideas for next fall!  

Witaswan Film Group

Donna Sproston

The Witaswan Film Group will meet at 7 p.m. on Thursday, May 18 at Nancy Buban’s home: 207 S. 8th. 
The movie is The Prize Winner of Defiance, Ohio. The Netflix website describes the movie: “With 10 children to feed, postwar Ohio housewife Evelyn Ryan (Julianne Moore) has gotten used to being resourceful, stretching her husband's meager salary to the limit. But when clipping coupons won't cut it, she's forced to rely on her creativity and enters a jingle-writing contest for extra income. Woody Harrelson and Laura Dern co-star in this uncommon comedy-drama based on a heartwarming memoir by Ryan's son, Terry.” 
Public Policy
Jan DeYoung
 
We can celebrate having our two U. S. Senators and Congressman Evans in AAUW’s corner so far in the 110th Congress.  On all issues AAUW is tracking, including vouchers, educational support, international family planning, judicial confirmations, and equal rights for women, all three of our members of Congress have voted 100% in support of AAUW’s position!  For details, check the Congressional Voting Record on the AAUW website.  And, while you’re there, you can send a quick message of thanks to all three of our congresspeople.  What could be easier!
Treasurer’s Report

Donna Sproston
It is time to renew your AAUW membership! Checks for $64 ($45 association, $10 state, $9 branch) should be made out to AAUW Monmouth Branch. You may give me your checks at the closing dinner, or mail them to me at: 1376 200th Avenue, Monmouth, IL 61462. If you would also like to contribute money to EF or LAF, you may write a separate check to EF or LAF. Contributions to EF and LAF are tax deductible.
Program Planning for 2006-2007
The Association encourages us to plan programs within the framework of the new theme, “Education as the Gateway to Women’s Economic Security.”   We are invited to explore topics such as pay equity, fair wages, family-friendly benefits, non-discriminating schools and workplaces, and retirement security.   Regarding the issue of the earnings gender gap, statistics reveal that in order to match men’s earning for 2005, women have to work from January ’05 to April ’06, an extra four months! 

Egconomic security involves being financially literate regardless of our age and income.  What do we need to learn to be “Financially Fit for Life?” Technological literacy is another area important for our empowerment as women.

We can look at these topics and issues globally.  World-wide, women earn on average slightly more that 50 per cent of the income earned by men.  How do women in other cultures balance work with family responsibilities?  What choices do they have?

As we identify the topics that resonate with us in the Monmouth Branch, we can draw from resources available to us in our community, from the Association, and other sources to shape programs and activities that are meaningful and timely.  

The following links from AAUW provide more extensive information about the range of program possibilities:

The new theme program resource is now on line at the AAUW website.  There are three key pages to visit:

· http://www.aauw.org/newvision/index.cfm  This page gives an overall summary of the new programmatic theme, including links to a PDF file for printing and distribution.

· http://www.aauw.org/newvision/Mission-BasedProgramResources.cfm 

This page gathers in one spot the most pertinent and useful resources for program planning, from across departments and from the vast array of resources already available throughout the AAUW website. 

· http://www.aauw.org/newvision/Mission-BasedProgramExamples.cfm
AAUW states and branches are embracing the theme to create new — or modify existing — mission-based programming.  Explore these examples to stimulate your planning and action.

Please bring your ideas for the development of these or other topics to our May 15 meeting.  If you are unable to attend, your input is welcome via email.  Send a message to Lila at blum@maplecity.com. Official branch program planning will take place on June 15, 7:00 p.m., at Lila Blum's house, 1511 East Broadway.  Everyone is invited! 
RADA Fundraiser

Jonalyn Heaton
Our RADA spring fundraiser is now officially underway. You can access the website at HelpOurFundraiser.com. The order number is 500207 and the password is AAUW. The sale runs through June 29 — perfect timing for graduation gifts and summer weddings!  

Values Discussion Summary
March 2006
As part of the Association’s Strategic Planning Process, branch members held a discussion of AAUW Values that are of high priority to us and which should be considered as the organization moves forward.  This summary was submitted to the Association.

Very Strong Values
We value being in an active local branch, a place to make friends, attend book and film groups with fellow members, and work together on local issues that reflect AAUW’s mission.
We value being part of IFUW at a time in history when international linkages are important.
Very Important Values
We value AAUW’s mission and the focus on women’s issues.

We value the research AAUW conducts, giving our organization credibility in the 
public debate on women’s issues and the Association’s advocacy for women’s issues.

We value the quality of education and our ability to contribute to and affect outcomes in local schools, enhancing our credibility.  For example:

· Sponsorship of the AAUW Art Presenter Program in local schools, K-6, for 33 years.
· Annual sponsorship of Women’s History Month essay contest in 6th grade.
· Sponsorship of Sister-to-Sister Summits.
· Advocacy for girls’ participation on the District 38 baseball team in compliance with  Title IX. 
· Sponsorship of presentations concerning the issue of bullying to teachers in local schools.
We value diversity in membership and the opening of membership requirements to be more inclusive.

We value educational opportunities and equity in the workplace for women as 
expressed in branch donations to Educational Foundations and to the Legal Advocacy Fund.

From AAUW EdEqChange      

Duke University and Campus Climate
Given the recent news about Duke University athletes, it seems clear that student attitudes and behaviors are key to the quality of the campus climate. What can AAUW do to support a positive learning environment? It’s crucial that AAUW’s research, campus action projects, and other resources are broadly available to campuses and students. See http://www.aauw.org/campus_conn ection/cap.cfm. 
National Conference for College Women Student Leaders — Summit on Sexual Harassment: Leading Change on Campus and Beyond  
Through this conference, which will be held June 7-10 in Washington, D.C., AAUW can create a significant cultural impact. To reach as many students as possible, we need your help. What can members and branches do? You can help in these ways:
· Please spread the word about the event to every student, campus, educator, or anyone else you know who has influence with students. Point them to the website or download a flyer at http://www.aauw.org/ nccwsl/2006/NCCWSLFlier.pdf or registration materials http://www.aauw.org/ nccwsl/2006/NCCWSLElectronic.pdf.       

· Visit your local campus to post the materials and talk with student affairs staff and the students themselves to encourage them to attend. Remind them that discounts are available for student affiliate members, college/university partners, and other campus delegations.

· Help a student raise funds to attend (http://www.aauw.org/nccwsl/2006/tips_students.cfm) or even better, sponsor a student’s registration, housing, or travel expenses. 

See http://www.aauw.org/nccwsl/2006/index.cfm for conference details and to register for this unique event. 

Forecasting the Future: A Catalyst for Change 
The strategic process is transitioning from the Phase One focus of process planning, organization, and data gathering to the Phase Two focus encompassing synthesis of data, the application of our learning, and the generation of visioning ideas and potential strategic directions. The current boards and leadership will use the process findings and resulting recommendations to create a comprehensive plan to ensure AAUW’s viability. 
Environmental Trends
Through interviews, presentations, dialogues, and literature searches, we have identified internal and external trends that have strong implications for programming, membership recruitment and retention, and organization structure and governance.
Significant Internal Trends
Our dynamic membership is growing older; 72 percent of our members are over the age of 60 and only 2 percent are under the age of 39. To recruit and retain younger members, AAUW must develop programs that give voice to the issues of women in the workforce and those under the age of 40. This means involving those voices in the design of their programs. 

Overall membership numbers and contributions have been in decline for at least ten years. This challenging trend requires an organization strategy for programming that meets the needs of a broader group of women (younger and older) combined with an aggressive, unified marketing approach and expanded fundraising outreach to a broader donor base. It also means honoring and eliminating some programs and initiatives that members have nurtured and hold dear in lieu of creating the next portfolio of programs and initiatives that will be embraced by members. 

We are a predominately Caucasian organization. This is not news. Only 8 percent of members are women of color. Diversity and inclusion have long been values and issues, and we have developed programs aimed at addressing these values. However, we have not been successful at attracting women of color in our membership. To be an effective organization of the future, we must develop programs and strategies that result in demonstrably increasing membership of women of color. In doing so, we will increase the likelihood of meeting the needs of all women and girls. 

Significant External Trends
Individuals and organizations external to AAUW do not differentiate AAUW’s corporations: the Association, Leadership and Training Institute, Educational Foundation, and Legal Advocacy Fund. For the most part, they recognize one AAUW. While it’s too early to predict the overall influence of this finding, it calls for an exploration of organizational structure as we redefine our niche in the world. 

Women ages 55 and older will increase in the work force by 52 percent within four years (by 2010), and 50 percent of college enrollments will be over the age of 21 within five years (by 2011). These trends have significant implications for our programming and for the recruitment and retention of members within the next five years. 

Half of the U.S. population will be minority by 2040. This is a mirror statistic to the internal trend identifying only 8 percent of our members as women of color. If we are to be viable, visible, relevant, and effective in fulfilling our mission, our future membership must reflect the population we choose to serve, and we do not have decades to make this happen. 

National Leader Feedback
We sent surveys to 150 current and former national board members for the Association, Educational Foundation, and Legal Advocacy Fund, and 57 surveys were completed. Board leaders have intimate knowledge of the organizations and the related issues, opportunities, and challenges.

61 percent believe the Association has fulfilled its mission, 75 percent believe the Educational Foundation has fulfilled its mission, and 71 percent believe LAF has fulfilled its mission. Most respondents are not familiar the mission of the Leadership and Training Institute. 

The majority of respondents noted that characteristics best describing the current membership include white, middle- to upper-class, and aging (leader responses affirm the internal trend data noted earlier). Characteristics that might describe future membership include a smaller or nonexistent organization and more of the same, just an older membership unless we embrace significant change. 

Values Discussions
These discussions are a key component of the participatory strategic process. Branches were requested in December and January to make time for a values discussion between February and the end of April (discussion results will be received into the summer). In addition, state and regional meeting planners were asked to include, if at all possible, a values and discussion at their meetings. 
Identifying and using organization values are fundamental to determining strategic direction, transformation and renewal strategy, and organizational decision making. In today’s world, organizations that plan, program, and work out of their values are more aligned with their members, organization purposes, and the external world. As of April 19, 2006, 35 of 1,300 branches responded with values discussions. 

The values discussion process illuminated two important characteristics that affect the future and success of AAUW as an advocate for women and girls: 

· Communicating the values discussion request to all branches through existing structures and communication vehicles is critical and challenging. To be effective, an organization must be positioned to reach and mobilize its membership quickly through clear and dependable communication systems. 

· Requests for branches to convene a values discussion and for state and regional meetings to include a values discussion were perceived as late requests by meeting planners. While the characterization is understandable given the date of requests, our system has lost its flexibility and adaptability – critical characteristics of effective organizations. 

What Does AAUW Do for Branches and States? 
One of the best resources AAUW has to offer is the success of its branch and state programs. The database of 21st-Century Recognition best practices is now updated to include the 2003–04 programs. Go to http://www.aauw.org/member_ center/recognition/database.cfm to search outstanding platinum and gold winners from around the country for ideas and inspiration as you plan future programs. We look forward to learning of your successes.

Come Shine in Phoenix! 
It’s not too early to plan to attend the 2007 AAUW National Convention in Phoenix, Arizona, June 29 to July 2, 2007. And right now is the time to show us your very best by proposing a workshop for convention. As in the past, AAUW has issued a call for presentations and will select sessions through a competitive process. See http://www.aauw.org/ convention/Conv2007/index.cfm for details about convention workshop tracks and submission guidelines and to submit your proposal online.
2005-06 21st Century Recognition Program 
Congratulations to all states and branches that were recognized for their mission-based programming through this years 21st Century Recognition Program!
As a friendly reminder, states please forward your list of branches honored this year to your regional director. Regional directors, please forward consolidated reports (states and branches recognized) to Andrea Parker at: parkera@ aauw.org. If you wish to list branches and states by level of recognition, feel free to do so. States will be honored in June at the Conference of State Leaders: http://www.aauw.org/member _center/leader_corner/2006leaderconf/index.cfm
All states and branches will be acknowledged on AAUW’s website as the 2005-2006 21st Century Recognition Award winners.
AAUW Congressional Voting Record, 109th Congress, 1st Session Now Online 
AAUW’s Congressional Voting Record informs AAUW members and the public of positions taken by senators and representatives on AAUW federal legislative priorities. 
This publication is one of the key tools in AAUW’s voter education efforts aimed at the 2006 midterm elections. You’ll see related material in the current issue of AAUW Outlook, including a pull-out poster for members to hang in visible places in their community, and the forthcoming Woman-to-Woman Voter Turnout manual, to be published at the beginning of May. In the meantime, a PowerPoint on the voter education campaigns using the principles of Woman-to-Woman Voter Turnout is available for those doing programming at state conventions. For more information, send an e-mail to VoterEd@aauw.org.

Trailblazing Women Who Inspired North Country Honored by Minnesota Branch 
The Hibbing (MN) Branch presented letters of commendation on April 21 to several women who fought sexual harassment at the Eveleth Mines, as dramatized in the recent major motion picture North Country. Letters from AAUW President Ruth Sweetser and AAUW Educational Foundation President Barbara O’Connor praised the women for their perseverance under stressful, humiliating, and threatening circumstances and thanked them for paving the way for other women to earn a living in nontraditional jobs and to have the courage to draw the line against sexual harassment.
Resource Library: Pay Equity 
In honor of Equal Pay Day, LAF launched the pay equity page in its Resource Library. The new page will provide a brief history of pay inequity and the Equal Pay Act and explain the laws prohibiting pay inequity, including Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. Look for at http://www.aaw.org/laf/ library/index.cfm. 
AAUW Outlook (Spring/Summer 2006)                                                                         Among its timely articles and features this AAUW Outlook includes the first in a three-part series of articles in honor of AAUW’s 125th anniversary, a cover story on AAUW’s work to build sexual harassment-free campuses, an annual report for fiscal year 2005 for the Association and the Educational Foundation, and AAUW Strategic Process information for all members.  
One-in-a-Million Campaign Needs You! 
The One-in-a-Million Campaign to raise unrestricted support for the Association comes to an end in June 2006. We are approximately $20,000 away from goal and would like to remind all AAUW members that they can still be a part of this important campaign. We would also like to thanks those who have already contributed. Remember, donors who make a gift of $120 or more will receive the AAUW Equity pin. So make your donation today! Visit http://www.aauw.org/ contribute/onemillion.cfm.
April 2006 State Bulletin
Marla Kim Benziger,

 Proud President of AAUW Illinois, Inc.
From Illinois
April 20th marked the 50th Anniversary of the Naperville Branch.  The gala dinner honored four Charter Members. All 70 guests enjoyed a wonderful historic presentation of Naperville’s commitment to AAUW and their community.  Congratulations Naperville!
Great news!  Michele Wetherald, AAUW Executive Director, will be the keynote speaker at the Great Lakes Regional Conference.  It is a weekend of double treats!  Listen to Michele Wetherald on Saturday and then on Sunday listen to our own Ruth Sweetser, Association President!
Speaking of double treats!  The opportunity to attend a regional conference and the state convention on the same weekend only happens once every ten years!  So get your room reservations now. Call 1-800-WYNDHAM (999-3426) or 630-505-1000.  Be sure and ask for the AAUW Group Rate for Room Reservations, $89 plus 11% tax for either a single or double for 1-4 people.  Rate is good for Friday, Saturday and Sunday nights.  Reserve by May 26, 2006 to guarantee this rate.  Additional information is on the state website: www.aauw-il.org.  Let’s show our great Illinois AAUW strength and attend the conference/convention.

 
From the Association
The e-activists using Action Network are being noticed by Congress and are reinforcing the lobbying of the AAUW Capitol Hill Lobby Corp.  This visibility is critical to AAUW’s ongoing efforts to advance our member adopted Public Policy Program. Become a member of the AAUW Action Network at records@aauw.org.
From the Educational Foundation
In March, more than 60 professors, scholars and practitioners reviewed over 3,300 applications for fellowships and grants for the 2006-07 academia year.  Nominations for the Founders Distinguished Senior Scholar Award and the AAUW Recognition Award for Emerging Scholars were also reviewed.  The Educational Foundation continues to be one of the largest sources of funding exclusively for women for graduate level study.

 

From AAUW Louisiana
In response to the destruction of 15-20 public libraries, the AAUW Louisiana Library Project was developed in October.  So far, $16,000 has been raised and many books have been sent to Louisiana.  Thank you from Louisiana.

 

Note:  Information that I include in this Bulletin is partially derived from an e-mail called EdEqChange.  You can access the EdEqChange archive at: http://www.aauw.org/member_cen ter/leader_corner/EdEqChange/EdEqChange.cfm.
Dates to Remember
May 26 – Deadline for registration for the Great Lakes Regional Conference, Illinois State Convention, and reservations at the Wyndham Hotel.  Details in the forthcoming Illinois Link.
June 9-11 – Great Lakes Regional Conference.
June 11 – Illinois State Convention.
July 1 – Deadline for membership dues to the Association and State.
Oct. 14 – AAUW Illinois Northern Districts Conference.
Oct. 28 – AAUW Illinois Southern Districts Conference.
April 2007 – Illinois State Convention (date to be announced).
June 29-July 3, 2007 – Association Convention, Phoenix, Arizona.



Adelante Book Group: May 11, 7 p.m., 502 College Manor, Monmouth.
Closing Dinner: May 15, 6 p.m., Soda Works, 111 S. 1st St., Monmouth.

Witaswan Film Group: May 18, 7 p.m., 207 S. 8th.

Programming Meeting: June 15, 7:00 p.m., at 1511 East Broadway.
AAUW promotes equity for all women and girls, lifelong education and

positive societal change.

Association web site: www.aauw.org
Illinois web site: www.aauw-il.org
Branch web site: http://department.monm.edu/aauw/
Monmouth Branch Initiative Editor: 
Amy Zesbaugh, zestib@hotmail.com
Have a great summer!
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